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Kevin Rampe, Interim President for the Lower Manhattan Development Corporation 
(LMDC) opened the meeting by welcoming the Advisory Council members in attendance.   He 
explained that the LMDC and the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey (PANYNJ) are 
going to jointly retain Daniel Libeskind as the master design architect for the overall rebuilding of 
the World Trade Center site. 

 
Mr. Rampe introduced Alex Garvin, Vice President for Planning, Design and Development 

for the LMDC. Mr. Garvin went on to say that when the LMDC launched the Innovative Design 
Study process, New York New Visions supplied the LMDC with a list of names of architects they 
should contact to participate in the competition, and Daniel Libeskind was one of them. Mr. 
Garvin called Nina Libeskind, Daniel Libeskind’s wife, and they agreed to submit a proposal. Mr. 
Garvin was happy to say that Mr. Libeskind became one of the semi-finalists, and he is finally here 
at the end of the process with a magnificent site plan. Mr. Garvin then introduced Mr. Libeskind. 

 
Mr. Libeskind thanked all the attendees for their interest in his plan and for the chance to 

be involved in this spectacular process, to rebuild Ground Zero. He mentioned that the process is 
an exemplary democratic process because it involves citizens from all walks of life. It involves 
conversations, thousands of e-mails and public meetings. He said he never seen anything like this 
in his life. 

 
Mr. Libeskind continued, saying the planning process is very inspiring because he has the 

opportunity to say that his client s are the millions of New Yorkers, the millions of people who care  
about the World Trade Center site and who live downtown. He is conducting this process for all 
the Americans that come to downtown New York and for people from all over the world.  

 
The reason Mr. Libeskind called his plan Memory Foundations is because it is about 

eternal memory. People should never forget what happened on September 11, 2001. It has to be 
inspiring for people who were not witness to this event. 

 
Mr. Libeskind added that he came to the United States as an immigrant. He lived in the 

Bronx, and he thinks that New York is the most innovative, creative and imaginative city there is. 
He thinks that the soul of the city will be captured in the rebuilding of the World Trade Center site. 
And that is the reason for this meeting, to listen to the community and to respond to the ir ideas.  



 
Mr. Libeskind then showed a PowerPoint presentation of Memory Foundations to all the 

participants, elaborating on each different aspect and phasing of his plan. The footprints of the 
Twin Towers will be preserved for the Memorial, which will be the result of an international 
memorial competition. Part of Mr. Libeskind’s memorial setting is exposing portion of the “Slurry 
Wall” that holds back the Hudson River from the World Trade Center site bathtub. 

 
The sky will be home again to a towering spire 1776 feet high, a number with a strong 

meaning of freedom. The tower would rise restoring the skyline, creating an icon that speaks of 
our vitality in the face of danger and our optimism in the aftermath of tragedy. Life victorious. 

 
The plan also deals with the creation of a new neighborhood, a residential response with a 

new connection, and a new and exciting architecture for Lower Manhattan, with cultural and civic 
centers, including a memorial museum, that will become the entrance into the memorial space.  
Opened public green spaces for the community use, including a “Piazza” to commemorate those 
lost lives, creating the “Park of Heroes” and the “Wedge of Light”. Each year on September 11th, 
between the hours of 8:46 a.m., when the first plane hit the tower and 10:28 a.m., when the second 
tower collapsed, the sun will shine without shadow, in perpetual tribute to altruism and courage. 

 
Tara Snow, Vice President for Government Relations and Community Affairs for the 

LMDC, begin the Q&A session asking the participants to raise their hands to submit their 
comments.  

 
One participant mentioned that he would like to see Chinatown and the Lower East Side 

areas included in the planning process. 
 
Another participant congratulated Mr. Libeskind for his plan. She continued, saying that 

one of her concerns is that Broadway will become a service alley of the new World Trade Center 
site due to the effect of the massing of all the office towers on Church Street. Another concern is 
that the market will dictate the construction of those towers, based on the need of commercial and 
retail space, so residents of the area will be looking at and living with vacant sites for many years. 
A third issue is connectivity, particularly on the southwest corner of the site.  

 
Mr. Libeskind explained that one of his major concerns is connectivity. He believes that it 

is important to preserve the site, to protect it and give people who are on the site a very special 
atmosphere. It is a sacred site and should be preserved as one. Regarding the site being vacant for a 
long time, one could build temporary retail. It is possible to enliven the streets, bringing back life 
to the area, without necessarily going through the full process of constructing all the skyscrapers.  

 
Another participant asked Mr. Libeskind to share with the public, his experience in 

building retail spaces and what is his vision for the retail space at the site, including street leve l and 
below grade. Continuing, the participant asked about the transportation hub and its connectivity to 
the neighborhood and to West Street. 

 
Mr. Libeskind commented that he agrees with the Mayor’s Vision for Lower Manhattan 

and that it is necessary to construct retail space at street level, because that’s where life is. At the 



same time, it is necessary to maximize the potential of retail for other investors who are interested 
in the audience that is using the underground channels.  

 
Another Advisory Council member commented that she would like to see the memorial 

designed together with the site planning. Now that the site plan has been chosen, she wonders if 
Mr. Libeskind will have consultation with the artist who wins the memorial competition, so that 
site planning and memorial design are unified and cohesive. 

 
Commenting that he is not participating in the memorial competition, Mr. Libeskind added 

that it is very important to give freedom to the contestants.  He will work very closely with the 
artist, architects, and landscape designers, because it is necessary to create unity and harmony. 

 
Mr. Rampe added that Mr. Libeskind is already working with some of the LMDC 

consultants who are putting together the memorial competition in terms of defining the memorial 
space, and creating the guidelines. 

 
One member of the Residents Advisory Council expressed her concerns about the 

connectivity between the site and the Battery Park City area, asking Mr. Libeskind to explain how 
people will easily get from one side to the other. 

 
Mr. Rampe commented that the LMDC is exploring, in conjunction with the PANYNJ, the 

State DOT and the City DOT various alternatives to improve connectivity. That is an objective that 
was identified early on in the process. The LMDC Planning Department is working with Mr. 
Libeskind and all the government agencies, especially on the West Street issues, to determine the 
best options for connectivity in the area.  

 
One member from the Transportation and Commuters Advisory Council, continuing the 

connectivity issue, asked Mr. Libeskind to share his opinion about the pros and cons of the tunnel 
along the World Trade Center site submerging West Street, as supporters argue that is going to 
help traffic and connectivity with the creation of a Boulevard, and opponents are concerned it will 
cost a lot of money and it will create barriers at the ramps that go down to it.  

 
Mr. Libeskind mentioned that this is a very important issue that cannot be solved by an 

architect alone. This is a community-wide, city and state issue. From an architectural point of 
view, Mr. Libeskind believes that a park is needed in the area, a ground plan which gives an easy 
access from the Park of Heroes, from Liberty Street, from the memorial site to the Hudson River 
and Battery Park city. The same thing goes for the North-South bound, including the Tribeca and 
Battery Park connection.  

 
One member of the Families Advisory Council asked about the possibility of having a 

memorial in the sky as a private space for the family members to be away from the public and pay 
their respects in a quiet environment. 

 
Mr. Rampe answered by saying that’s something that would be under consideration as part 

of the memorial competition. The memorial program and the mission statement set forth a separate 



area for the families, whether it is in the sky, a separate area and other items will be part of the 
memorial competition. 

 
One participant mentioned that he was particularly interested in the degree to which Mr. 

Libeskind has proposed integrating cultural uses with arts centers and the museum in his plan and 
asked Mr. Libeskind to expand a little bit on how he sees the feasibility and sequence of actually 
establishing those institutions, how they will be designed, and what sort of capacity he imagines 
them having in general planning terms. 

 
Elaborating on the comment, Mr. Rampe mentioned that Mr. Libeskind has been retained 

to work on the memorial and cultural areas, to look at various designs, feasibility and all different 
options. 

 
Continuing Mr. Rampe’s explanation, Mr. Libeskind added that as part of his plan, he has a 

program for the museum, but this is something that has to be defined more precisely as it has 
consequences in the architecture. In terms of the performing arts center, a 2200 seat space with the 
classical backstage and workshops is being considered and will be integrated so it can be 
developed into a working performing arts space with facilities going down in to the concourse 
level.  

 
Mr. Garvin continued, saying that what Mr. Libeskind  had done for cultural facilities is 

quite extraordinary because the Wedge of Light has a performing arts center and a museum. The 
LMDC, together with the designer, have a chance to create a new main square for Lower 
Manhattan with the railroad station and the arts as the prominent elements. 

 
One participant commented that she didn’t see a bus terminal in Mr. Libeskind’s plan 

presented at this meeting, so she is assuming that there will be no bus terminal and she would like 
someone from the LMDC to confirm that. 

 
Mr. Rampe mentioned that the bus terminal is not part of the plan right now. He continued 

saying that the LMDC is looking throughout Lower Manhattan to determine where it may be most 
appropriate place to put the bus terminal. 

 
The same participant commenting about the Slurry Wall, mentioned that she would like to 

know what is being done to support it and if it is necessary to preserve the wall or to have the 
memorial below street level. 

 
Mr. Libeskind said that he is very committed to preserving the Slurry Wall because it is 

important, inspiring and moving. It is part of the definition of the tragedy that happened on 
September 11, 2001. Continuing, Mr. Libeskind said if you think of the unprecedented nature of 
the space, people will no longer be at street level where the traffic is moving by when you are in 
the memorial space. You are no longer in the space where people are shopping or going to work. 
You will be connected to the earth and to the sky in a very different way. 

 



Another participant commented that it is very important to see the site in its larger context 
and to do so she is wondering if Mr. Libeskind is  working with the Mayor on his Vision for Lower 
Manhattan and if Mr. Libeskind has in mind a regional transportation system. 

 
Mr. Garvin answered by saying that the LMDC just begun working with Mr. Libeskind. 

Continuing, Mr. Garvin mentioned that it is public knowledge that the LMDC is preparing studies 
on Fulton Street, the area south of Liberty Street, and on public spaces in the Financial District. 
The LMDC already discussed with Mr. Libeskind about Fulton Street, which goes from Battery 
Park City to the South Street Seaport. And that street in the Mayor’s Vision, calls for a new retail 
center for all of Lower Manhattan. All of that requires the integration of the World Trade Center 
site to the neighborhood. So that integration is already in the scheme and will be extended further 
as the rest of the work is done and a transportation hub is created. 

 
One participant commented that the World Trade Center site is a very windy area and 

asked if something will be done about that, considering that the memorial and an open public space 
will be located on the site. 

 
Mr. Libeskind answered that he is working very closely with specialists to shape the 

buildings around the site, including the museum and the high rise buildings. A study is being done 
on how the buildings will be positioned to minimize the wind forces, and of course the landscaping 
is part of the developing scheme as well. 

 
The same participant commented that health issues are another concern for parents and 

teachers, as a lot of children go to school close to the World Trade Center site. 
 
Mr. Libeskind mentioned that he is planning to live with his wife and daughter in Lower 

Manhattan. He understands that the comment is about an ecological impact and what this impact 
means to residents and workers around the WTC area. He is concerned about ecological matters 
and it is part of his developing strategy to make sure the area will be safe for resident and workers 
and environmentally friendly. 

 
One attendee asked if there is room for more improvements in reducing the depth of the 

World Trade Center site form thirty feet to less and bringing some of the area in the bathtub to the 
street level, helping with the connectivity of the neighborhood. 

 
Mr. Libeskind began his answer saying that what was presented to the community is a 

master plan and there is a much defined area for where the memorial should be. Mr. Libeskind 
continued saying that there is a linkage of a network of street, of transportation, of building 
massing and of a variety of green area and hard landscape. The whole scheme has a logic to it. It 
has been studied and planned. The nature of the memorial itself will have a lot to do with the  
psychological condition of people who will be visiting the site. Connectivity is not only the 
physical act of walking, but it is the anticipation of what is there, where you are going and what is 
on your horizon. This is part of developing the memorial. 

 
Another participant asked if Mr. Libeskind will be involved in the actual design of the 

museum and the buildings that will be built on the site. 



 
Mr. Rampe mentioned that Mr. Libeskind participation in the design of the museum and 

the buildings is under consideration, and that Mr. Libeskind will be involved with the museum 
building and cultural buildings. Whether one or more buildings ultimately go out to competition is 
still something that hasn’t been decided yet, and it is under discussion. 

 
One participant mentioned that it is very important to make sure that you can assign 

different levels of usages and meanings to the World Trade Center site. It is necessary to make 
sure that the community understands that are many different reasons to come to the site and 
connectivity will play a significant role in this process. People will come to the site just to go 
shopping, to go to the museum, to go to the memorial and open public spaces should make their 
coming and going to be in multiple levels. 

 
Another participant observed that it is very important to make sure that Battery Park City 

will be connected to the site and that West Street won’t isolate the area from the rest of the 
neighborhood.  

 
Mr. Garvin said the LMDC has a site plan that allows us to look into various possibilities 

and over time different versions of connectivity will be presented to the community. The LMDC 
will be working with the State DOT, City DOT, the Port Authority and the master designer for the 
site to try to arrive at what the realistic alternatives are. 

 
Another participant asked how the site will be able to accommodate a large number of 

visitors. Mr. Libeskind answered that this is a task for the memorial design competition in how to 
distribute the public in the sequence of events. He believes that the site will be able to 
accommodate all visitors as it has been for the past year.  

 
One attendee said that a temporary PATH station is being built, which will bring a lot of 

visitors to the site, so maybe it is possible to have some public space at street level for a non-
memorial use, such as a green area. 

 
Mr. Rampe mentioned that the LMDC is in the process of defining the area which is going 

to be for the memorial competition. That will be a public space, and will be subject of the 
memorial competition. 

 
Ms. Snow thanked the attendees for their participation, and the meeting was adjourned. 
 


